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Governor Gray Davis 
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Representative Barbara Lee

This year, I had the privilege to prepare taxes at a local H&R Block office in Oakland.  This was the fourth year that I prepared taxes for H&R Block, the previous three being in Santa Clara.   However, this was the first time that I was exposed to a preponderance of lower income tax returns.  I am writing to expose certain hardships that our tax system imposes on some of our lower income but responsible citizens.   

I found the most egregious of hardships in one particular instance.  A woman came to me with a 1099 form having approximately $20,000 in income.  That means she needed to file a Schedule C, business tax return and pay 15.3% Social Security Tax on her income, even before she figured her income tax.  The woman worked as a childcare provider for a state funded program that subsidizes childcare for low-income people.  This program allows low-income wage earners with dependents to return to work.  She ended up with a $3,000 tax bill that she couldn’t afford to pay at the time and thus had to make an installment request from the US Treasury.  I discovered that the way this program works is the following: the state of California contracts with a private organization which then contracts with individuals to provide the childcare.  The private organization pays their “employees” and then, in turn, is reimbursed by the state.  However, the private organization considers the individual child care providers to be independent contractors and neither pays nor collects any social security on behalf of the “employee”.  This structure subjects a low-income person to taxes that they have no ability to pay.   My conclusion here is that the state of California shouldn’t be putting these people at risk for taxes that they cannot reasonably pay.

The other example that tugged at my heartstrings was the tax return of a husband and wife who were providing for and living with their grandparents and parents and children.  They had 9 dependents and an income of approximately $70,000.  They were hardworking but had many household expenses to support their family.   As a result of having 9 dependents, they found themselves in “Alternative Minimum Tax” territory. and they ended up with a tax bill of $2,000 as a result of the “Alternative Minimum Tax” trap and needed to request an installment payment plan from the US Treasury.  My conclusion here is that dependency exemptions should also be a deduction for Alternative Minimum Tax purposes.  I don’t think this is a tax relief area for the wealthy.

Please understand that my preparation of taxes is a confidential matter and that should you wish more information on these taxpayers, I would have to get the permission of the individuals involved and my employer.  I would be happy to attempt this for you, but might need your help in encouraging my employer to allow this to happen.  (i.e. Go to my employer in Kansas City and request help from one of their officers)

Should you require any additional information or clarification, please contact me as noted in the heading of this letter.

Jack C. Borok

